
BELMONT 

May  2020  

  

 

Our Community Newsletter 

Town Administrator's Monthly Report 

 Town Hall Functions and the  

COVID-19 Virus 

During these very difficult times we appreciate your pa-
tience and understanding while Town Hall is closed to the 
public and we all live under the government’s recommen-
dation to social distance and stay at home. As a result of 
the numerous orders issued by the Governor that relate to 
how we conduct business during these times, the Select-
men felt it was important to be fiscally responsible and to 
look closely at the reduction in workload resulting from 
the closures. They made the difficult decision to either 
partially or fully furlough some positions until business as 
usual can resume. Each of the employees affected by the 
furloughs are vital to the Town’s ongoing efforts to pro-
vide service to the community and its residents. We look 
forward to reopening our buildings, departments and reu-
niting staff. Until we are able to do so, we do encourage 
everyone to “Stay at Home” and practice social distancing. 

“This too shall pass.” 

 

The Town is continuing to review with its contract assessor 
the abatement applications submitted relative to the 2019 
tax assessments, however their firm was closed and 
deemed non-essential so there will be a slight delay in 
getting responses out to those taxpayers affected. We 
anticipate that a response will be issued by the July 1 time-
line so please if you did file an abatement, have patience 
and if you would call the Assessing Office prior to payment 
of your spring tax bill, we may be able to provide an up-
date on the status of your assessment. We appreciate your 
understanding. 

 

We do expect that Spring Tax bills will be in the mail 
by May 15th, with a due date of July 1, 2020.  

 

 

The Board of Selectmen will be holding a Selectmen’s 
Meeting on Monday, May 4, 2020 beginning at 10 
a.m. This will be a virtual meeting held through the 
Zoom Application. Connection information is listed 
below: 

 

Join Zoom Meeting 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81200857231?
pwd=R2x4YzU2Y09QOW5mV2taclJuU3Rkdz09 
 
Meeting ID: 812 0085 7231 
Password: 734696 
 
Or dial in at 1-929-205-6099, you will be asked to 
enter the Meeting ID and Password listed previously. 

 

This will be our first virtual meeting so we do ask for 
your patience as we work through this new arrange-
ment.  

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81200857231?pwd=R2x4YzU2Y09QOW5mV2taclJuU3Rkdz09
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81200857231?pwd=R2x4YzU2Y09QOW5mV2taclJuU3Rkdz09
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We realize there are a lot more people walking about 
these days so as a reminder if you are walking your 
dog, please scoop the poop!! 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 

IT is the LAW! (RSA 466:31 II (c) 
Our message to all Dog Owners is to remind you of 
the importance of picking up your dog’s waste 
from property not your own. The town installed at 
three different locations, dog waste stations 
where you can obtain a plastic bag to pick up the 
waste and deposit it in the numerous garbage cans 
located in the Village.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Following is a link to a video developed by our re-

cycling vendor to help us recycle better. Better re-

cycling leads to lower costs for trash disposal as 

whatever we can remove from the trash stream 

reduces the tonnage we pay for. Your help is 

needed! www.bit.ly/recyclebetter 

The Casella site on Route 140 is open on the 2nd 

Saturday of the month from 8 am to 12 noon to 

take your bulky and other non-trash items. Please 

check with the attendant regarding any fees due 

at the time of disposal. 

 

What’s Flushable or Not   

 
 
We continue to stress the importance of the “Not 
everything is flushable”, please check out the “Do 
Not Flush!” list to protect your sewer and septic 
system. A “Flushable” label does not mean it is 
SAFE for your septic system or the Town’s sewer. 
Please read the brochure we have included on the 
Town’s website at www.belmontnh.org. We need 
your help to ensure our sewers keep flowing. 

 
Should you have any questions, please do not hes-
itate to contact the Town Administrator’s Office at 
267-8300 ext. 124. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Just a reminder that the Town of Belmont is an 
active member of Lakes Region Public Access Tele-
vision which can be seen locally on Atlantic  Broad-
band Channels 24, 25, and 26. If you are a camera 
buff and you have an interest in producing a show 
to be shown on LRPA, please contact the station at 
528-3070 to discuss your idea. LRPA has made sig-
nificant strides to improve programming this past 
year and  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Sunday, May 10, 2020 

Town Administrator’s News (Cont.) 

http://www.bit.ly/recyclebetter
http://www.belmontnh.org
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On Friday April 30th,  Governor Chris Sununu announced he is implementing a new, modified Stay-at-Home 
Order. Stay at Home 2.0 is in effect until May 31st. The state is taking steps to reopen the economy in a 
smart, phased approach that is supported by facts, science and data. To read in full detail the Universal 
Guidance and Industry Specific Guidelines access the links below.                                                                                                       
https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/press-2020/20200501-stay-at-home.htm  

 

Industries that can continue to operate with new, modified guidance: 

Public and Private Campgrounds Guidance 
New Hampshire State Park Guidance 

Manufacturing Guidance 

Industries that can begin to phase-in services on May 4, 2020: 

Certain Health Care Services Guidance 
 
Industries that begin to phase-in, or expand services on May 11, 2020: 

Retail Store Guidance 
Drive-in Movie Theater Guidance 

Public and Private Golf Course Guidance 

Barbers and Hair Salon Guidance 

Industries that can begin to phase-in, or expand services on May 18, 2020: 

Restaurant Guidance 

https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/press-2020/20200501-stay-at-home.htm
https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/stay-at-home/documents/20200105-campgrounds.pdf
https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/stay-at-home/documents/20200501-state-parks.pdf
https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/stay-at-home/documents/20200501-manufacturing.pdf
https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/stay-at-home/documents/20200501-hospitals.pdf
https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/stay-at-home/documents/20200501-retail.pdf
https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/stay-at-home/documents/20200105-drive-in-theaters.pdf
https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/stay-at-home/documents/20200501-golf.pdf
https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/stay-at-home/documents/20200105-barber-hair-salons.pdf
https://www.governor.nh.gov/news-media/stay-at-home/documents/20200501-restaurants.pdf
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 Police Department News 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Captain Richard Mann  

 

Unfortunately, there has been an uptick nationwide in IRS and 
other phone scams. It is good time to go over some tips to 
keep from becoming a victim of a scam. The saying, “If it’s too 
good to be true, it probably is” makes a lot of sense in this 
time in our lives.  

There have been a number of scams to be aware of that have 
been reported in the area. Some of the more popular ones 
are A younger family member calling you to claim they are in 
need of immediate bail to be sent via Western Union. A com-
puter software caller claiming your computer is infected and is 
need of a virus update. They then lock you out and demand a 
ransom. The pastor or priest sends you an email or text telling 
you a parishioner’s spouse has fallen ill and needs immediate 
assistance, gift card numbers are requested to help them out.     

Tax scams are also frequent problem.  

The Do's 

• Do hang up immediately if you are called by an “IRS 
agent” reporting that your social security number has 
been suspended. IRS sends their communication by mail 
if you owe money or have unpaid taxes.  

• Do forward any unsolicited emails in which someone 
claims to be from the IRS or the Treasury Department to 
phishing@irs.gov. (Do not click on any links or open 
attachments.)  

• Do consider filing a fraud alert or freezing your credit 
with the three major credit-reporting bureaus if a scam-
mer knows part of your Social Security number. 

• Do ask for identification if you are visited by someone 
claiming to be from the IRS. Actual employees carry two 
official credentials: a “pocket commission” and an HSPD-
12 card, a standard ID for federal workers. An IRS em-
ployee will provide, on request, a dedicated agency 
phone number for you to verify the information on the 
card. 

• Do call the police if you have any questions about an IRS 
action you find unusual or suspicious.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

• Do call for police to help identify someone at your door 
asking to come in to discuss personal or tax information. 
(Unless you were expecting them)    

 

        The Don’ts 

• Don’t provide or confirm personal or financial infor-
mation over the phone to someone who claims to be a 
government official.  

• Don’t respond to a purported IRS email or text message 
asking for your information. The IRS doesn’t do that.  

• Don’t agree to pay a tax bill with a prepaid debit card or 
wire transfer. Scammers prefer these methods because 
they're difficult to trace and can be used almost any-
where. 

• Don’t give credit or debit card numbers to a caller claim-
ing to be an IRS official. The IRS says it never asks for such 
information over the phone. 

• Don’t assume a caller who tells you to verify his or her 
phone number by checking the IRS website is on the lev-
el. Caller IDs can be rigged to display the number of a real 
IRS office. 

• Don't be bullied. A scammer will issue threats and de-
mands, but according to the IRS, if you actually owe back 
taxes, you will get a bill in the mail and have an oppor-
tunity to appeal or to question the amount. 

• If you or someone you know has been the victim of a 
scam, please call the police. The sooner you start ad-
dressing the matter, the quicker a plan of address can be 
put into 
place. 
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 Fire Department News  
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 Fire Department News (Cont.) 



   

May 2020              8 

 

 Highway Department News  

 

 

 

 

   

 

 

 

 

 

You can celebrate Earth Day—all year 

long—by keeping our roadsides trash-

free. Please dispose of your garbage 

appropriately. Recycle and compost 

whatever you can and place the re-

mainder in trash cans or dumpsters. 

Or, you can walk out the front door of 

your home or business towards the 

next street or even the next drive-

way—trash bag in tow—and hold your 

own “socially-distanced” pick-up. We 

all have the power to make difference 

in our communities.  If you would like 

to help out in the community trash 

bags are available at the Highway Gar-

age on Hurricane Road. Just call ahead 

to schedule a time to pick up.  DPW 

will pick up the bags if left on the side 

of the road.  
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Highway Department News  (Cont.) 

 

Before you dig, remember to call DigSafe .   

Not only is it safe, IT’S THE LAW! 
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 Conservation Commission 
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 Conservation Commission (Cont.) 
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Planning and Zoning Committee News  

Planning and Zoning News 

Star Wars Day 

May 4 

 

 
Application Review Committee (4/16/20) 

MEETING POSTPONED / NEXT MEETING: MAY 21, 2020, 8:00 AM 
 

Planning Board (4/27/20) 

MEETING POSTPONED / NEXT MEETING: MAY 18, 2020, 6:00 PM 

Zoning Board of Adjustment (4/22/20) 
MEETING POSTPONED / NEXT MEETING: MAY 27, 2020, 6:00 PM 

LAND USE & BUILDING INSPECTOR’S OFFICE 

CLOSED TO THE WALK-IN PUBLIC UNTIL FURTHER NOTICE 

In order to help “flatten the curve” of the COVID-19 pandemic, Town Hall is currently closed to the public.  How-
ever, this does not mean we will not be working.  Most resident questions, permit applications and other ser-
vices can be addressed online or via phone or email, and as a last resort, you may schedule an appointment in 
Town Hall with the appropriate Town personnel to complete your transaction.  Land Use staff will be working on-
site and we will continue to be at your service during current business hours (8:00 am to 4:00 pm, Monday - Fri-
day). 

During this time of closure, we recommend initiating inquiries and permit submissions via phone by calling the 
Land Use Office at 603.267.8300X119 or emailing landuse@belmontnh.org. 

Click here for additional information regarding the temporary closure of Town Hall. 

Interested in Volunteering? COVID-19 Response 
 

Medical volunteers, such as retired or furloughed doctors and nurses, can sign up at https://
nhresponds.org/ to help provide resources as the state’s medical systems become taxed. Officials say 
that nonmedical volunteers can also sign up, because services such as transportation or security will 
also be needed. 

 
If you are interested in other volunteer opportunities to support NH communities during the COVID-
19 response, please create an account with Get Connected and select that, “Yes,” you are interested 
in volunteering in response to COVID-19: 

https://volunteernh.galaxydigital.com/user/register/ 

 
Existing Get Connected users can respond here: 

For Additional Land Use Information: 
Visit www.belmontnh.org    Contact LandUse@BelmontNH.org    Call 267-8300 x 119 

 

 

https://volunteernh.galaxydigital.com/need/detail/?need_id=509677 

https://www.starwars.com/star-wars-day
http://www.belmontnh.org/Pages/Index/50703/application-review-committee
http://www.belmontnh.org/Pages/Index/50712/planning-board
http://www.belmontnh.org/Pages/Index/50717/zoning-board-of-adjustment
mailto:landuse@belmontnh.org
https://piperlibraryfiles.com/ckfinder/connector?command=Proxy&lang=en&type=BelmontTown&currentFolder=%2Fdocuments%2FLandUse%2F&hash=08d9e1d7c78159fd87ad7da3c5b12808af6f4057&fileName=LAND%20USE%20Corona%20200318.pdf
https://volunteernh.org/
https://nhresponds.org/
https://nhresponds.org/
https://volunteernh.galaxydigital.com/user/register/
http://www.belmontnh.org/Pages/Index/50731/land-use
mailto:LandUse@belmontnh.org
https://volunteernh.galaxydigital.com/need/detail/?need_id=509677
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146 Main Street – Belmontpubliclibrary.org – (603) 267-8331 

May 2020 
Currently closed to the public until further 

notice. 

Library News  

The library is still here for you, even if we're working from home. Email us if you have questions, 
at circulation@belmontpubliclibrary.org or message us on Facebook or Twitter. Also check out our social 
media for storytime videos and updates about library services. All library due dates have been extended 
through the end of the governor’s stay at home order. Please hold on to your items until then. 
 

Need a Card? 
If you, or someone you know in town, need a new or renewed library card to access our digital ser-
vices, the link is on our website or email us. Staff are activating new library cards for Belmont residents. 
This is particularly useful to students who now need to do more work from home. It is also a great asset 
for adults who have never had a card before and would like to access online services, such as free digital 
magazines, books, newspapers, and media. 
 
 Read/Listen/Watch NEW SERVICE  

 
 

Hoopla is a groundbreaking digital media service offered by your local public library that allows you to 
borrow movies, music, audiobooks, ebooks, comics and TV shows to enjoy on your computer, tablet, or 
phone – and even your TV! With no waiting, titles can be streamed immediately, or downloaded to 
phones or tablets for offline enjoyment later.  
 

mailto:circulation@belmontpubliclibrary.org
http://www.facebook.com/belmontpl
http://www.twitter.com/belmontpl
https://belmontnh.booksys.net/opac/belmont/index.html#url:RegisterForLibraryCard?
http://www.hoopladigital.com
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Library News (Cont.) 

Stream or download ebooks, audiobooks, and magazines through NH Downloadable Books with your li-
brary card. The Libby app is easy to use.  
 

We have temporary access to Tumblebooks, which provides downloadable books and audiobooks for all 
ages. Check out our website for the links that provide you access. There’s even a math app for younger 
students. 
 
Join a Digital Book Group 

 
 

http://www.nh.overdrive.com
https://www.tumblebooks.com/
http://www.belmontpubliclibrary.org
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NOTICE 

The Belmont Senior Center is no longer operating under the Community Action Program.  

If you are interested in any of the other programs, all Belmont residents are welcome to go to: 

Tilton Senior Center-11 Grange Rd., Tilton (5.2 miles)  (603) 527-8291 

• Laconia Senior Center-17 Church St.,  Laconia (6.8 miles) (603) 524-7689 

• TRIP-Franklin Senior Center-12 Rowell Dr., Franklin (9.5 miles)  (603) 934-4151 

You may also call Concord with any questions at (603) 225-3295 

Additionally, you may still call for bus transportation at (603) 225-1989 as usual. 

Senior  Center  News 
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 Letter to the Editor 

The “Save Our Gale School” (SOGS) group is mov-

ing forward and gives an update on their success in 

preserving the historically significant and architec-

turally unique Gale School in Belmont. The Gale 

School is a true landmark. They just don't build 'em 

like that anymore - and now it is saved.  SOGS 

Chair Diane Marden said, "At long last, we did it!  

We still need some more donations to do it all, but 

the Gale School is saved !!" 

Thanks to many generous grants and donations of 

money, materials and services, SOGS has raised 

enough money to move the Gale School from its 

present site behind 

the Belmont Middle 

School to a lot on 

Concord Street gener-

ously donated to the 

project. 

In order to get the 

building from its cur-

rent location to Con-

cord Street, they are 

moving it over a tem-

porary road through 

woods, down a hillside 

and then along and 

across Concord Street to its new home.  Landown-

ers effected by this move have generously agreed 

to allow SOGS to build the road and move the build-

ing across their properties.  

The path has already been cut by Canterbury Tim-

ber at an exceptional discount.  This road will be 

stumped and constructed by Leslie E Roberts, LLC 

(Mark Roberts and his sons), also at a discount.  

Geddes Building Movers specializes in moving his-

toric buildings and will move the Gale School in one 

piece to the new location, also at a very generous 

discount.  This move will be an incredible undertak-

ing!  

Everything is in place for the move, which is ex-

pected to take place in July.  Now SOGS is concen-

trating on raising enough additional funds and do-

nated services and materials to construct a concrete 

foundation on the donated lot.  That is the only 

missing piece. 

SOGS could still make good use of donations of 

services and materials - particularly gravel, stone, 

paving, fencing, landscaping, utility relocations and 

concrete work - as well, as those donations would 

free up more funds for the foundation. 

To briefly review SOGS' progress to date: 

It made no sense to save the Gale School just to 

have it sit somewhere.  SOGS had to find someone 

who would take it over and put it to good use.  They 

have found a perfect 

partner in Lakes Region 

Community Developers 

(LRCD - formerly the 

Laconia Area Land 

Trust) - a local non- 

profit with an impecca-

ble track record.  

Once the move is ac-

complished, the Gale 

School and lot will be 

transferred to LRCD, 

who will historically re-

store and re-purpose 

the building. They are currently looking into several 

possible uses-- for programs that will benefit low 

and moderate-income working families and individu-

als in the Lakes Region by offering social services 

currently insufficient or unavailable in the area. 

 

SOGS has also had great support from the Shaker 

Regional School District, which agreed to contribute 

the $70,000 that was originally budgeted for demoli-

tion of the Gale School toward the cost of moving 

the building off District property and has cooperated 

in every way they could to facilitate the success of 

this project.  The Town of Belmont has also been 

very cooperative, without committing any taxpayer 

funds. 

 BELMONT'S GALE SCHOOL ROLLING !! 
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 Letter to the Editor (Cont.) 

SOGS applied for a grant from the Land & Commu-

nity Heritage Investment Program (also known as 

LCHIP), resulting in an award in February 2019 of 

$110,000.  SOGS also was awarded grants through 

the New Hampshire Charitable Foundation from:        

 -- The Christopher P Williams Fund in the amount 

of $2,500                                    

-- The Juliet E. Peverley Fund in the amount of 

$5,000;                                                     

-- The Jeff Taylor Bean Pots to Bell Towers Fund in 

the amount of $5,000.   

Belmont’s Sargent Fund has awarded $2,627 to-

ward this project and the Belmont Heritage Com-

mission awarded a $2,500 grant.  Most recently, the 

1772 Foundation awarded a $10,000 Historic 

Preservation Matching Grant through the NH 

Preservation Alliance. Local citizens and business-

es have donated a total of over $11,000 in cash as 

well as services, materials, and the new lot itself!   

 

Members of SOGS have also donated time, their 

own money and services, to include preparing the 

Gale School for the move and performing the site 

work on the new lot, all totaling over $116,000, and 

hundreds of hours in pulling all this together.   

 

All these contributions and arrangements total over 

$330,000, bringing the project well within reach of 

full completion.  The Gale School will move to a lot 

and be ready for restoration. However, it should not 

sit on cribbing for very long and construction of a 

solid concrete foundation would finalize SOGS' ef-

fort of nearly thirty years.  This project shows how 

volunteers and community support can accomplish 

good things.   

These dedicated volunteers have put tremendous 

effort and caring into this for a long time but say 

they still could use just a little more help, especially 

from local banks, individuals and businesses.  

SOGS is a 501(c)(3) non-profit corporation regis-

tered with the IRS and the State of NH and is seek-

ing public cash donations and pledges of any size 

or in-kind services, materials, auction/raffle items 

and/or labor to go toward the approximately 

$40,000 in cash and services remaining to be raised 

to fully complete this project. ANY assistance would 

be greatly appreciated, and donations are tax de-

ductible. 

 

Checks can be sent to Save Our Gale School, c/o 

Brenda Paquette, Treasurer, 229 Dutile Road, Bel-

mont, NH 03220.  Businesses wishing to donate, or 

discount materials or services can contact Ken 

Knowlton, Vice Chairman/SOGS, at 848-2216 or 

Woody Fogg at 524-8268.              

 

 

 

Photo of swath cut through woods on which Gale School will be moved from its 

current location downhill to Concord Street. 
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 Our Furry Friends 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Meet Arthur, a five-month old Soft Coated Wheaton 
Terrier. He lives with Rick Ball, Belmont’s Land Use Tech and 
Judy Ball, a former Teacher & current Title I Reading Assistant 
at Belmont Elementary School. Arthur is full of life, loves 
meeting people and other dogs, and can usually be coaxed 
into going for a walk or hike. He is a true terrier, though, and 
certainly is sometimes a bit obstinate! He is Rick and Judy’s 
first dog and he has totally captured their hearts! 

Want to make your pet the Talk of the Town? Just send a photo with a brief introduction to 

them to townhall@belmontnh.org . 


